

WORKING PAPER

**DECEMBER 2022** 

A Historical Evaluation of China's India Policy: Lessons for India-China Relations

Vijay Gokhale

# A Historical Evaluation of China's India Policy: Lessons for India-China Relations

Vijay Gokhale

© 2022 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from Carnegie India or the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, D.C. 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

Carnegie India Unit C-5 & C-6, Edenpark, Shaheed Jeet Singh Marg New Delhi – 110016, India P: +011 4008687 CarnegieIndia.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieIndia.org

# Contents

Summary	1
Introduction	3
China's India Policy, 1949–1965	5
China's India Policy, 1965–1988	11
China's India Policy After the Cold War	16
An Assessment of China's India Policy and a Suggested Strategy for India	22
Policy Recommendations	24
Conclusion	26
About the Author	29
Notes	31
Carnegie India	43

#### **Summary**

The violent clash in the Galwan valley in eastern Ladakh in 2020 fundamentally altered the dynamics of the India-China relationship. China's increasing transgressions and attempts at coercion in the border areas since 2008–2009 have put the boundary question to the center of the India-China relationship. The salience of this question has also increased because the geopolitical backlash to China's actions in 2020 has been greater than in previous instances, and because India's policymakers and strategic community are no longer willing to give Beijing the benefit of the doubt regarding its intentions and actions. This has prompted a comprehensive relook in India at the past, present, and future of the relationship. While much of this has focused on the relationship from the Indian perspective and on trying to understand India's China policy, the current chill in ties has highlighted the necessity of understanding China's India policy. Thus, using Chinese sources, this paper analyzes the drivers of that policy and the options available to Indian policymakers to engage with, adapt to, and mold it.

This paper argues that from the time of Mao Zedong's rise to the helm of the Chinese Communist Party and the founding of the People's Republic of China in 1949, China's India policy has been shaped by its view of the larger great power strategic triangle of China, the Soviet Union (later Russia), and the United States. As this triangle has evolved, this has had a direct effect on the India-China relationship. For much of the past seventy years, China was the weakest corner of the triangle and therefore driven by goals of security and status. In that context, it saw India—another large, developing country in Asia—as a competitor for security and status alike. As a result, China always looked at India through the lens of its own relations with the Soviet Union and the United States. It did not view India on its own merits, or credit it with agency, but as unequal as well as untrustworthy. China's objective during the Cold War was to keep India as neutral as possible. In the post–Cold War period, the goal evolved to limit through containment and coercion India's capacity to harm China's strategic goal of hegemony.

This paper analyzes China's India policy in three phases. In the first phase between 1949 and 1962, China viewed the United States as its primary adversary and its core objective was to keep India neutral and away from the U.S. camp on matters of concern to Beijing. Flowing from this was the secondary objective of utilizing India's influence in the developing world to build "Asian solidarity" to stem U.S. inroads into Asia.

In the second phase between 1962 and 1989, the Sino-Soviet split and India's deepening ties with the Soviet Union led to China becoming increasingly concerned about its security. Thus, its policy remained to detach India from a great power that this time was the Soviet Union. Its policy was also to engage Pakistan in order to keep India in check.

Following the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991 and the end of the Cold War, the third phase began—one dominated by Chinese concerns that the United States wanted regime change in other communist states, including China. China also wished to secure its periphery. Thus, its policy was once again to reduce risk to its security by keeping India nonaligned and to reduce India's threat to its periphery. By the mid-2000s, the normalization of U.S.-China relations and its partnership with Russia meant a favorable balance of power for China, and as a result, the India-China relationship began to experience friction.

After Xi Jinping became president in 2013, with Beijing's increasing global assertiveness, the U.S.-China relationship has deteriorated, and the India-China relationship has experienced a fair amount of friction as a result. Beijing's India policy has been to resort again to low-level coercion on the border to establish deterrence. The final section of the paper explores whether this Chinese strategy will work in the changed geopolitical circumstances.

The paper argues that the developments along the Line of Actual Control between the two countries in 2020 have brought strategic clarity in India, and that China might need to revisit its assumption that an Indian response to its military coercion will remain indefinitely low. The paper also discusses options for India to try to mold China's policy. It suggests that India should be more transparent and credible in its political signaling, that it needs to pursue risk management at a higher politico-strategic level to prevent an escalation of tension, and that it must find common ground for a discussion of respective interests and concerns in the context of the Indo-Pacific region, which is becoming crucial to both countries.

### Introduction

The year 2020 was significant for India-China relations because the violent clash in the Galwan valley in eastern Ladakh fundamentally altered their dynamics. China's escalating coercive behavior in the border areas since 2008–2009 has returned the boundary question to the forefront of relations. Its actions resemble gray-zone coercion with tactics using smaller capabilities than those available to the military but that can still be quite damaging for India.<sup>1</sup> China has used such tactics previously, but this time the geopolitical backlash has been greater than it might have anticipated because India has decided to balance against China in military posture and via alignments. More importantly, the strategic and intellectual debate in India has shifted from giving China the benefit of the doubt with regard to its intentions and prompted a full-scale review of the relationship.

Most studies of India-China relations have been undertaken from the Indian perspective. The primary purpose of this paper is to analyze China's India policy—its drivers from 1949 until the present and its implications for future relations. Undertaking such an analysis is challenging because of the paucity of Chinese sources. China is a closed society where firsthand information from policymakers is carefully controlled, and only sanitized versions are released from time to time. The risk in interpreting such sources is great because of the difficulties in corroborating them from other sources such as the media or public discourse. Any analysis might therefore be partial, but even this can be useful to policymakers and researchers who are working on the bilateral relationship between the two major Asian countries.

#### Methodology

This paper uses three kinds of primary sources. The first is speeches by Chinese leaders that have been officially published. These are usually excerpts or summaries, but they give direct insight into the thinking of China's top leadership, and they are also a means of messaging to the Chinese people. The second kind of primary written material consists of memoirs of Chinese diplomats, especially state councilors and foreign ministers. It is presumed that such writings have been carefully vetted prior to publication, but they nonetheless give information about the making of policy by key officers of China's foreign policy establishment. The third kind of primary material consists of scholarly writings published by Chinese think tanks.

This paper does not focus on individual events or issues in India-China relations. The objective is to analyze what the structural drivers of China's India policy have been and what is their relevance in the present context. The first three sections contain an analysis of the factors that have shaped China's India policy in the pre-1962 period, in the period between 1962 and the end of the Cold War, and in the post–Cold War period. The final section explores the policy implications in the post-Galwan context and what India could do to steer China's policy onto a mutually satisfactory path.

This paper seeks to demonstrate that the India policy of the People's Republic of China, since its founding in 1949, has been shaped within the larger framework of the great power strategic triangle of China, the Soviet Union (later Russia), and the United States. China was for much of the past seventy years the weakest point in this triangle and, therefore, driven by security concerns and status scarcity. It saw India in the context of this strategic triangle as a security problem as well as a rival for status, and not bilaterally as an actor in its own right but rather as an adjunct to other great powers. Hence, the relationship was not one of equals from Beijing's perspective. China's objective was to keep India, which it did not trust, as neutral as possible during the Cold War while it struggled to rise, and then in the post–Cold War period to limit through containment and coercion India's capacity to harm China's strategic goal of hegemony.

China also appears to think that India's political system and the asymmetry of economic power between the two countries do not require it to reshape it India policy in a way that meaningfully accommodates Indian interests. Hence, its actions appear intended to press India to address Chinese strategic concerns while asking India to treat its own concerns as localized problems that should be managed and not raised in ways that disturb the relationship. Since China's leaders deal with India more tactically than strategically, they have used coercive tactics from time to time to make their case. They seem to have concluded that India has little appetite, capability, or leverage to retaliate and impose costs on China.

This paper argues that the situation may have changed after 2020 for a variety of reasons, which include India's reassessment of China and its greater political will as well as better military preparedness to respond to Chinese coercion. China might consequently make

a strategic miscalculation by overestimating the power asymmetry and underestimating India's capabilities for a geopolitical counter-response. An escalation of tension and absence of dialogue will make risk-management more difficult and China, as the larger power with global ambitions, may stand to lose more. The paper's conclusion is that China should adjust its policy toward India by looking at the country as a major Indo-Pacific actor with which it needs to develop a modus vivendi in the bilateral and regional context. Whether and how India can change China's strategic perception, and whether China will recalibrate its India policy in a rapidly changing global and regional post-pandemic world, will determine whether the two countries will manage their competition prudently or be trapped in a conflict.<sup>2</sup>

### China's India Policy, 1949-1965

In order to have a good understanding of the early dynamics of the relationship between the People's Republic of China's and India after 1949, it is important to situate it within the broader context of the evolution of Chinese foreign policy prior to the establishment of the new Chinese state. Mao Zedong was greatly interested in world affairs. In October 1938, he foretold the "massive war that threatens mankind."<sup>3</sup> His primary interest was in exploring how China might benefit from the war and, more specifically, what advantage the Chinese communists might gain from the intensifying differences between Japan and the United States on the one hand, and from the possibility of better relations between the Soviet Union and the United States on the other. After Germany attacked the Soviet Union in 1941, Mao talked of a global anti-fascist front with China as a leader alongside Great Britain, the Soviet Union, and the United States. The emphasis on China as a front-rank global power despite its relative weakness was a regular theme in his writings.<sup>4</sup> After the tide turned in favor of the allied powers, Mao talked about a postwar order that would be shaped collectively by these four countries,<sup>5</sup> and claimed that China would also play "a very great role in safeguarding peace in the postwar world and a decisive one in safeguarding peace in the east."6 By China he meant the Chinese Communist Party (CCP). From Mao's speeches, it was clear that the CCP saw China's postwar role as that of the front-rank world power that would play the central role in safeguarding peace in Asia.

The other major foreign policy preoccupation of the CCP prior to 1949 was the attitude of and relationship with the United States. It initially believed that Washington was not averse to accommodation, but disillusionment had set in by the end of 1946. Zhou Enlai complained that the American envoys were deceitful.<sup>7</sup> Mao and Zhou labeled the Americans as imperialists and talked about an anti-imperialist front headed by the Soviet Union.<sup>8</sup> In 1949, Zhou demanded that the United States withdraw all its military forces from China, saying: "We have the right to wipe them out."<sup>9</sup> From that point on, the United States was seen as the existential threat. Mao announced his decision to "lean" to the side of the Soviet Union and to form a united front against U.S. imperialism.<sup>10</sup>

Thus, when the People's Republic of China was established in October 1949, two central narratives formed in the CCP: that China was the dominant Asian power without an equal in the region and that the United States was the primary adversary. Since the party and the state were fused indistinguishably, these two narratives were hardwired into the machinery of the new regime.

Where did India fit into this Chinese worldview? Jawaharlal Nehru, who would eventually be India's prime minister, and Mao corresponded with each other in the 1930s.<sup>11</sup> In August 1939, Nehru visited China and met Mao's colleagues in Chongqing. By early 1942, then president Chiang Kai-shek was expressing support for India's independence.<sup>12</sup> Given Mao's interest in world affairs, he would have known about India's anti-imperialist struggle against the British, but neither Mao nor Zhou referred to this in their writings before 1945, even as many Asian and African colonies were following India's lead, not China's. They made only general references to the freedom struggle in the colonies.<sup>13</sup> From an interview that Mao gave to the American journalist Edgar Snow in 1936, it seems that he was not willing to acknowledge India's leadership in the fight to liberate Asia from colonial rule. Mao told Snow that, "when the Chinese revolution comes to full power, the masses of many colonial countries will follow the example of China."<sup>14</sup> The Chinese revolution was deemed to be the "most important event" in postwar "Afro-Asia."<sup>15</sup> The strategic thinking of the CCP leaders was dominated by the idea of China as the center of the communist movement and the Third World.

In 1954, Mao divided the beneficiaries of the Second World War into three categories: the United States, countries like China that were led by communist or socialist parties, and the "oppressed nations" like India that were not led by communist parties but by "patriotic organizations."<sup>16</sup> This suggests that India belonged in a lesser category for the CCP, presumably because its revolution was incomplete. Although the Indian National Congress was the dominant anti-imperial force, in 1943, Mao had made a specific reference to the Communist Party of India as "joining us in opposing Japanese imperialism."<sup>17</sup> Mao was hoping that India's freedom might usher in a like-minded socialist government.

Aside from the fact that the CCP did not consider India's role in Asia as being as important as its own and did not look upon it as an equal, declassified papers also reveal that there was deep distrust of the country within the highest levels of the Chinese party-state from the beginning. Mao had a negative view of Nehru. On November 19, 1949, he wrote to Bhalchandra Trimbak Ranadive, the general secretary of the Communist Party of India, calling Nehru a "collaborator" (*he zuo zhe*) of imperialism.<sup>18</sup> His view of India as being on the other side of the postwar political divide may have deepened because of India's neutral position vis-à-vis the two major blocs. Nehru wished to follow an independent foreign policy. But, even though Nehru said that "we do not propose to line up with any activity that may appear to be against China,"<sup>19</sup> for Mao everybody had to "lean either to the side of imperialism or to the side of socialism. Sitting on the fence will not do, nor is there a third road."<sup>20</sup> In Chinese eyes, India was not part of the socialist bloc and was therefore part of

the imperialist bloc. The CCP labeled Nehru a "thoroughly loyal servant of US imperialism" and the "American running dog" seeking a leadership role in Asia from his U.S. "masters."<sup>21</sup> China's new leaders plotted with the Soviets for a communist takeover in India. In December 1950, Chinese leaders Liu Shaoqi and Zhou Enlai were urging the Soviet Union to strengthen the Communist Party of India "in connection with the role that India should play in the final destruction of international imperialism."<sup>22</sup>

One could conclude that for China there was no mind-space for India as an independent player in postwar international relations since it was neither China's equal nor ideologically aligned. India was tagged as a part of the imperialist-capitalist camp led by the United States. By implication, that meant India had no agency of its own, did not act independently, and could not be trusted. This did not mean the CCP had no use for India in the early years. It had decided to combat the U.S. challenge by adopting "united front" tactics.<sup>23</sup> The strategy, according to Zhou, was "to consolidate and develop the strength of the international forces for peace [meaning the socialist countries] and to extend the influence of New China [by uniting] with and win[ning] over the former colonial and semi-colonial states." He was even more specific about the countries of Southeast Asia: "We should try to win them over," he said, "so that they will remain neutral in time of war and keep their distance from the imperialists in times of peace."24 In other words, the strategy was to deny the United States further space among the newly independent countries in the region surrounding China by building "Asian solidarity." This involved persuading Asian governments that it was in their best interest to remain neutral and to help China to build a postwar Asia for Asians. India was a principal target of persuasion in the implementation of this policy.

Thus, the core of China's India policy consisted of two main strands. First, India must be deterred from becoming an US camp follower, and policy should be crafted to keep it neutral on important matters of concern to China. Second, India's standing and influence in the developing world should be utilized to build "Asian solidarity" as a bulwark to stop further U.S. inroads into Asia.

Keeping India away from the United States became a key objective of China's policy.<sup>25</sup> Persuasion and pressure were used for this purpose. In August 1949, a senior Chinese diplomat, Han Nianlong, told India's ambassador to the Nationalist government, K. M. Panikkar, that "the only thing that could prevent the development of such [India-China] relations is if India permitted herself to be used as a base for American activities."<sup>26</sup> In 1952, Zhou accused the United States of "trying to disrupt this [India-China] friendship."<sup>27</sup> In 1954, Mao claimed that the United States was "bent on harming us whenever it has the opportunity," and hinted that this would not be good for India either.<sup>28</sup> The CCP mounted pressure on India's leaders by talking about a U.S. "conspiracy against the freedom of Asia,"<sup>29</sup> or by claiming, as Mao did in 1954, that "we, people of the east" have to cope with imperialism and protect each other.<sup>30</sup> In order to keep India away from the United States, China always framed issues in the context of imperialist versus newly independent states, and also in terms of Asian peoples determining their own destiny. In other words, framing that India could relate to.<sup>31</sup> By the mid-1950s, Nehru was telling his ambassador to Beijing that India was closer to China than to the United States.<sup>32</sup> India began to undertake domestic and international advocacy on behalf of the CCP. In October 1954, Nehru claimed that there was "no doubt at all that the government and people of China desire peace."<sup>33</sup> India even made a case for China at the 1956 Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting by claiming that "it seemed unlikely that they would harbor aggressive intentions against any other country," describing the main problem at hand as U.S. hostility to China.<sup>34</sup>

The second objective of China's India policy was to create a belt of neutral Asian nations in the proximate and peripheral regions around itself so that the United States would not be able to contain it. Once again, China resorted to "united front" tactics. In 1950, Zhou told a senior Indian diplomat, T. N. Kaul, that "all the Asian countries must be united on the basis of friendship, peace and mutual respect in order to oppose any imperialist aggression."35 In 1954, he flew down to India with the express purpose of "conducting preparation work for signing some form of Asian peace treaty and to strike a blow at the US conspiracy to organize a south east Asian invasive bloc (SEATO)."36 The CCP saw the 1955 Asian-African Conference in Bandung as a good platform to build an anti-U.S. front in the name of Asian solidarity.<sup>37</sup> It categorized countries as ranging from "peace and neutral" to "anti-peace and anti-neutral," with specific instructions on how to approach the different categories under the "general line of expanding the united front of peace."<sup>38</sup> India was a key instrument for executing this strategy. The CCP worked through Asian leaders to secure outcomes that served the objective of building an Asian front against the United States.<sup>39</sup> A subordinate goal of China's policy at this time, particularly around the Bandung Conference, might also have been to use India to develop agency for China by building a Third World constituency independent of the Soviet Union.

The Bandung Conference marked the high point of China's early India policy. Since China had crafted relations with India within the matrix of great power relations and with the primary objective of keeping it neutral, the policy worked so long as India shared the Chinese perspective on great power relations, addressed China's core concerns in this larger context, and did not press its own issues. China seemed to expect that India would share its big-pic-ture approach and treat its own concerns as local issues to be discussed but not allowed to upset the overall framework. In the second half of the 1950s, after India started to articulate bilateral concerns, China still viewed these only through the prism of great power relations and not a bilateral one. It concluded that India was using problems like Tibet (which was internal to China) or the border dispute (with India's claim seen as illegal) to earn support from the United States. This argument also fit in with the CCP's ideological thinking about the Indian government as a bourgeois ruling class that was capitalist and not to be trusted. This impression gained further ground after the Tibetan rebellion and the flight of the Dalai Lama in March 1959, and following the warm welcome that India gave then U.S. president Dwight Eisenhower during his visit in December 1959. Zhou Enlai and Deng Xiaoping

claimed that India was stirring up trouble in Tibet with active assistance from the United Kingdom and the United States.<sup>40</sup> At the same time, China also viewed the budding Indo-Soviet relationship with concern after the visit of Soviet leaders Nikita Khrushchev and Nikolay Bulganin to India in 1955, and especially after the sharp exchanges over India that took place between Khrushchev and Mao Zedong in Beijing in October 1959.<sup>41</sup>

Shifting equations within the strategic triangle further complicated China's India policy after 1958. The CCP saw the U.S. military buildup in the Taiwan Strait as preparation for an invasion—"play[ing] with fire at the brink of war" is how Zhou Enlai described it.<sup>42</sup> After Khrushchev's visit to Washington in September 1959, the CCP felt that the two superpowers might be colluding against it.<sup>43</sup> Its biggest fear was U.S.-Soviet coordination on matters relating to China, including on its relations with India. In this changed context of triangular great power relations, China adjusted its policy to keep India neutral. Propaganda was toned down after May 1959. Mao personally drafted a conciliatory message.<sup>44</sup> Ambassador Pan Zili said that "China will not be so foolish as to antagonize the US in the east and again to antagonize India in the southwest," and added that "we cannot have two centers of attention, nor can we take friend [India] for foe. This is our state policy."45 In September 1959, Zhou told the Indian ambassador about the great importance of Chinese-Indian friendship for Asia.<sup>46</sup> It is believed that in January 1960, the CCP's Politburo Standing Committee adopted guidelines for negotiating a compromise on the boundary question.<sup>47</sup> It can be inferred that this tactical adjustment in India policy was in response to the deteriorating strategic environment around China.

Zhou Enlai's visit to Delhi in April 1960—when he carried Mao's message that China's "enemy lies in the east and will come by the sea. We take India as a friendly country and we cannot turn our southern border into a national front," and a proposal to settle the boundary<sup>48</sup>—was not successful. It reinforced the Chinese view that India was seeking to benefit from the unfavorable situation confronting China. The assessment from the Chinese embassy in Delhi was that "opposition to China and communism and dependence on America and foreign expansion are the Indian ruling circle's long-term guiding principles for foreign policy; a focal point of these guiding principles is long-term hostility toward China."<sup>49</sup> The CCP concluded that India's posture on the boundary was part of an overall design under U.S. coordination to pressurize China from two fronts.<sup>50</sup> That China looked at developments not simply from a bilateral perspective but within the context of great power triangular relationships is clear from a statement attributed to Mao. He is reported to have said that

Our fight with India is a complicated international question; it is not that only India is a problem, both the US and USSR and others are supporting India. They think they can teach us a lesson by dragging us into the arena at a time when we are in difficulty. But we shall not succumb to their scheme.<sup>51</sup> That is why Mao described the 1962 border war as a politico-military war (*zhengzhi junshi zhang*). He decided on the strategy, tactics, and timing with a twofold goal: to show the superpowers that India was not a dependable Asian partner and to coerce India back to a neutral posture.

The border war achieved little. It did not draw India back to a neutral posture—on the contrary, Nehru called the war the "final culmination of the deterioration in relations between India and China."<sup>52</sup> India sought military assistance from the West. Chinese hopes that India might be more amenable to resolving the boundary question did not pan out.<sup>53</sup> This is a recurring problem for China—by relying on coercion, it produces the opposite result from what it says it wants. Proposals by Zhou Enlai in December 1962, March 1963, and April 1963 to resume negotiations, as well as his statement that "we have not given up our desire for friendship with India,"<sup>54</sup> drew cold responses from India. Instead of resetting relations, China's actions led to a freeze for a quarter of a century. China's goal of Asian solidarity as an anti-U.S. front suffered and its India policy collapsed.

Before drawing conclusions about this first phase of China's India policy, two other propositions need addressing. First, there is a view that the inner-party struggle that Mao was waging over economic policy during the Great Leap Forward may have impacted relations with India. This paper does not examine the immediate circumstances leading to the border war. It is possible that the domestic economic crisis and simultaneous deterioration of the environment along the India-China boundary were correlated so far as the scope and timing of the Chinese attack on India in concerned. But there is evidence that points to a fair degree of consensus within the CCP leadership on the handling of India from 1959 until the border war, notwithstanding a letter from Wang Jiaxiang, formerly the ambassador to the Soviet Union, to Zhou Enlai in February 1961 that new methods should be employed to break through the impasse over the boundary question.<sup>55</sup> On the whole, China's India policy appears to have been a collective decision. Second, there is the Tibet factor to consider. This was undoubtedly a bilateral concern in the early years, but China's initial deep concerns over India's intentions had been resolved by 1954. Chinese writings, including leadership statements, in the latter part of the 1950s are usually concerned with the Anglo-U.S. efforts in Tibet. India's role is generally viewed from this broader perspective.

Three conclusions might be drawn from this first phase of China's India policy. First, China regarded India as unequal, ideologically aligned with the West, and therefore untrustworthy. Second, its India policy was determined by the interplay of great power relations. The main objective was to relieve strategic pressure on China and this shaped tactics with India. Third, India may have let pass an opportunity that presented itself between mid-1959 and the end of 1960, when China made a tactical adjustment in its policy.

## China's India Policy, 1965–1988

After 1965, China was preoccupied with the Great Proletarian Cultural Revolution, and relations with India were on the backburner. On May 1, 1970, Mao Zedong asked the senior Indian official in Beijing, Brajesh Mishra,<sup>56</sup> to convey the following message to his government: "We cannot keep on quarreling like this. We should try and be friends again. India is a great country. Indian people are good people. We will be friends again someday."<sup>57</sup> Mao's remarks were not random but carefully prepared. A Foreign Ministry official told Mishra that these remarks "represent the basic principle guiding the relations between the two countries."<sup>58</sup> Further signals were sent in July through Zhou,<sup>59</sup> and in August when Vice Foreign Minister Qiao Guanhua indicated that China would respond favorably to Indian proposals for improving ties.<sup>60</sup> What prompted China to make a fresh overture in 1970? While India's then prime minister Indira Gandhi had provided an opening by indicating her desire to improve relations at a press conference on January 1, 1969, there is no evidence to suggest that Mao's overture was for bilateral reasons.<sup>61</sup> China did not directly respond, and its anti-India rhetoric continued for an extended period thereafter. The reasons for Mao's outreach lay elsewhere.

The alliance with the Soviet Union that had been the cornerstone of Chinese foreign policy had been unwinding since the late 1950s because Beijing was not willing to be in a relationship of "leading and be led."<sup>62</sup> In early 1969, the wheels finally came off the alliance following the border clashes (at Damanskii / Zhenbao island) that marked the beginning of hostilities. Mao declared: "We are now confronted with a formidable enemy."<sup>63</sup> According to Tang Jiaxuan, a former foreign minister, the years between 1969 and 1979 were marked by "intense antagonism" between China and the Soviet Union.<sup>64</sup> The Soviet proposal for an Asian collective security system in 1969 and the probability that India might support the idea must have added to China's concerns, leaving it worried about being encircled. Mao, according to one of his biographers, is believed to have said:

We have the Soviet Union to the north and west, India to the south and Japan to the east. If all our enemies were to unite, attacking us from north, south, east and west, what do you think we should do?<sup>65</sup>

Richard Nixon, who became president of the United States in 1969, wanted to improve ties with China, but this initiative was at a very early stage. In 1969, China was concerned that Delhi and Washington might take advantage of a Sino-Soviet conflict. The General Mobilization Order issued by the CCP Central Committee in August 1969 reflected this concern.<sup>66</sup> The timing of Mao's overture to India in 1970 should be placed in this broader international context. It was, possibly, to regain the initiative with India in order to ensure that it did not tilt toward the Soviet Union at a time when China felt very vulnerable in terms of its national security. The Bangladesh crisis of 1971 did not permit Mao's initiative to be explored in a meaningful manner. Then foreign minister Huang Hua in his memoirs acknowledged that China suspended the process of improving relations "due to the fact that India, after signing the Treaty of Peace and Friendship with the Soviet Union, launched the third India-Pakistan war."67 China also used the crisis to extract benefits from the United States in the great power strategic triangle by playing upon the Soviet angle in South Asia. During the brief conflict between India and Pakistan in December 1971, Chinese officials would refer to the Soviets as the "boss behind the Indian aggressors."<sup>68</sup> Mao and Zhou spoke contemptuously about India's capabilities. Mao remarked to then U.S. secretary of state Henry Kissinger in 1973 that "India did not win independence. If it did not attach itself to Britain it attaches itself to the Soviet Union."69 Such remarks illustrate that China continued not to see India as an independent player but merely as an appendage to the great powers. The only change was that the Soviet Union replaced the United States as India's chief patron. After the collapse of its India policy in 1962, China had also adopted a subsidiary strategy of using Pakistan to counterbalance India. It assumed that improved relations with the United States and strategic ties with Pakistan would be sufficient to keep the Soviet Union in check and India sensitive to China's national security interests. The Chinese leaders did not want to acknowledge that India might be pursuing interests that were distinct from Soviet objectives in South Asia. Hence, they were unable to prevent the dismemberment of Pakistan in 1971 or the absorption of Sikkim into the Indian Union in 1975. These developments, along with its first nuclear explosion in 1974, made India the preeminent South Asian power. Mao's second attempt to craft an India policy thus also failed.

The deaths of Mao and Zhou in 1976 opened fresh possibilities. New leaders took office in India as well after the end the state of emergency imposed by Indira Gandhi. Deng Xiaoping, now China's dominant leader, proposed a "package deal" to settle the border question. He told then foreign minister (later prime minister) Atal Bihari Vajpayee that China would compromise on its stand in the eastern sector and that India could compromise on the rest.<sup>70</sup> The offer of a package deal was reiterated twice. The first time was when Deng was interviewed by Krishna Kumar, the editor of the Vikrant journal, in June 1980 after the new government of Indira Gandhi had taken office. During that interview, Deng sought to convey the message that China had the same "serious, positive and active attitude towards improving bilateral relations as Mrs. Gandhi."71 The second time was in October 1982 by Deng to a visiting delegation from the Indian Council for Social Sciences Research.<sup>72</sup> In his memoirs, Huang Hua acknowledged that India had "re-adjusted its policy toward China and adopted a flexible and practical stand on the boundary question so as to create favourable conditions for the improvement of relations between the two countries," but that "due to the fact that the Indian side adhered to its stand of keeping its vested interest in the East Section while not totally giving up its unreasonable claim in the Western Section, the package deal formula could not be realized."73 India did not fully explore Deng's proposal. In 1985, China shifted its stance on the package deal. A former foreign secretary who was closely involved in border negotiations, referred to the "significant hardening" on the boundary question.<sup>74</sup> China claimed that India had misread Deng's words.75

Several questions remain. Why did China push for better relations and offer to settle the boundary in the period between 1979 and 1984? Did this reflect a new approach toward India by the post-Mao leadership? What led to its subsequent pullback on the package deal after 1985?

Deng, according to China's foreign minister, had three objectives when he became supreme leader in 1978: to end China's diplomatic isolation after the Cultural Revolution, to manage the "anti-hegemony" struggle, and to generally improve ties with neighbors in order to create a stable environment for economic reforms. China regarded both superpowers as hegemonic but considered the Soviet Union as posing the biggest threat to national security.<sup>76</sup> The heightened sense of threat posed by the Soviet Union was because of the militarization of the border (including 1 million Soviet forces in Mongolia and along the northern border), the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1979, and the Soviet presence in Indochina, which raised the specter of encirclement again.<sup>77</sup> In his memoirs, Huang Hua claims that "with the large-scale invasion of Afghanistan by Soviet troops and the Soviet support for Vietnam in the latter's aggression against Cambodia, the Soviet Union succeeded in forming a strategic encirclement of China from the north, the west and the south."78 Deng stated that the "quickened pace of global strategic deployment by Soviet hegemonists presents a serious threat to world peace and our own national security."79 He felt it necessary to neutralize this threat by uniting more closely with the Third World and countries like the United States.<sup>80</sup> India's geopolitical position as well as its influence in the Third World, therefore, likely became crucial from the perspective of Chinese threat perception. Beijing's overtures to India between 1979 and 1984 to improve ties and settle their boundary dispute coincided with the period of maximum threat perception vis-à-vis the Soviet Union.

This hypothesis is also supported by the language of Chinese overtures to India between 1979 and 1982. Deng told the Indian media in February 1979 that "the world is far from tranquil as a whole and this applies to the situation in Asia too. On the one hand the hegemonists [that is, the Soviets] are actively pushing a policy of driving towards [the] South and this is a cause for concern."<sup>81</sup> Within days of Deng's abovementioned interview in June 1980, this point was reiterated in a Xinhua commentary.<sup>82</sup> And in his October 1982 meeting with an Indian delegation, Deng said that India and China did not pose a threat to each other and characterized the problems between them as not serious. Such conciliatory remarks from the top Chinese leader coincides with the period during which China perceived maximum threat from the Soviet Union, and supports the argument that China's India policy between 1979 and 1984 gave high priority to detaching India from the Soviet Union. For this purpose, China seemed prepared to make tactical concessions.

By the mid-1980s, the shifting dynamics of the great power strategic triangle had reduced the Soviet threat to China, whose relations with the United States were also falling short of expectations. China's leaders felt that Washington was engaged in "double-dealing tactics" over Taiwan.<sup>83</sup> Deng had made it clear to then president Jimmy Carter that the United States should not take any action that might either lead to new arms sales to the island or give the Taiwanese regime an excuse not to open negotiations for unification with China.<sup>84</sup>

The passing of the Taiwan Relations Act by U.S. Congress in April 1979 deeply disappointed the CCP. Beijing also doubted then president Ronald Reagan's commitment to the U.S. "One China" policy,<sup>85</sup> and became convinced that the United States intended to follow a "One China, One Taiwan" policy.

When the Soviet Union signaled its readiness to improve ties with China during a speech by General Secretary Leonid Brezhnev in Tashkent in 1982,<sup>86</sup> Deng seized upon this new initiative to gradually adjust relations with the Soviet Union.<sup>87</sup> In 1984, he conveyed a message to Moscow that China would be "independent and non-aligned."<sup>88</sup> He was more explicit in an internal speech to the Central Military Commission in 1985, saying

in view of the threat of Soviet hegemonism over the years, we formed a strategic line of defence, a line stretching from Japan to Europe to the United States. Now we have altered our strategy and this represents a major change. . . . We have improved our relations with the United States and the Soviet Union. China will not play the card of another country and will not allow another country to play the China card.<sup>89</sup>

This suggests that by the second half of the 1980s an important adjustment in Chinese foreign policy was taking shape within the context of great power triangular relations. As Sino-Soviet relations improved, the need for China to resolve fundamental bilateral issues with India in order to decouple it from the Soviet Union diminished. Although a definitive conclusion may have to await release of Chinese records, the tentative one is that China's offer to improve relations with India in 1979–1982 and its subsequent change in posture were influenced by great power triangular dynamics and not the consequence of a policy revision to bring a bilateral focus.

China's unwillingness between 1979 and 1988 to adjust its policy on matters of concern for India, such as Pakistan, also supports this conclusion. It continued its military, nuclear, and strategic cooperation with Pakistan and also pressed the country's case vis-à-vis India upon the West. While Deng urged Vajpayee to adjust relations with India's neighbors, prior to Vajpayee's visit he had urged the United States and its allies<sup>90</sup> to ramp up aid to Pakistan because of "the threat which Pakistan is facing from India [as well as] from the north [the Soviet presence in Afghanistan])."<sup>91</sup> China similarly encouraged the United States to set aside its objections to Pakistan's nuclear weapons program.<sup>92</sup> These examples do not suggest that there was structural readjustment in the CCP's approach to India.

As Sino-Soviet relations normalized in the second half of the 1980s, India-China relations again turned tense. The border became active again after the intrusion by Chinese troops into the Sumdurongchhu valley in 1986 and India's response, as well as when India subsequently gave full statehood to Arunachal Pradesh in 1987. This period of high tension was followed by the visit of then prime minister Rajiv Gandhi to China in December 1988 and the beginning of the full normalization of relations. Chinese experts claim that the thaw in Sino-Soviet relations compelled India to improve ties with China.<sup>93</sup> I have argued else-where that both had their own good reasons to dampen tensions.<sup>94</sup> The very limited material available on Chinese leadership perspectives about India might not conclusively establish the hypothesis that China's India policy under Deng (as under Mao) was shaped by looking at India through the great powers prism, but the correlation between China's relations with Russia and India during the 1980s does not appear to be a coincidence.

Gandhi's 1988 trip was the first bilateral visit by either a Chinese or Indian head of government since 1960. It offered a fresh opportunity to improve the relationship. Aside from the bilateral dynamics, the triangular relationship between China, the Soviet Union, and the United States was also on the cusp of change. Deng told Gandhi that

the general world situation is changing. . . . Hegemonism, bloc politics and treaty organizations no longer work. Then what principle should we apply to guide the new international relations? One is to establish a New International Political Order, the other is to establish a New International Economic Order.<sup>95</sup>

In this context, Deng spoke about the idea of an Asian century, saying that this could not happen unless China and India both developed. It was an indication that China was rebalancing its foreign policy with the fading of the Cold War.

Three conclusions might be drawn from this second phase of China's India policy (which ended with Gandhi's 1988 visit). First, the available material suggests that China made no fundamental change to its practice of shaping India policy primarily from the perspective of triangular great power relations. Second, a subsidiary line of policy, intended to provide an additional security guarantee, was to cultivate Pakistan as a strategic ally to keep India in check in South Asia. This policy began in 1963 and would remain in place after the normalization of relations in 1988. Third, there was a pattern of China appearing as more amenable to addressing Indian concerns when it thought it faced an existential threat that India could magnify. In sum, under Deng, China's policy continued to be crafted in such a manner as not to deal with India as an independent power center or as a stand-alone threat, but as an adjunct power that needed to be neutralized through persuasion or coercion whenever it adversely affected the balance of power between China, the Soviet Union, and the United States. At all other times, China's India policy was one of benign neglect.

#### **China's India Policy After the Cold War**

While the end of the Cold War was a transformative moment requiring significant adjustments to foreign policy for China and India, the CCP also faced the prospect that the collapse of European communism might impact its own survival. This was reinforced by its isolation from the West after the 1989 Tiananmen Square incident. Deng characterized the West's policy as "a world war without gun-smoke."<sup>96</sup> The CCP believed that the West wanted turmoil in China. The United States was identified as its "main diplomatic adversary,"<sup>97</sup> but the CCP also recognized that the world had turned unipolar. China followed a three-point strategy to regain its footing in the post–Cold War world: making itself useful to the United States, enhancing neighborhood ties for peripheral security, and deepening relations with the Global South in order to maintain the sense of its great power status. The idea was to maximize maneuverability and security until a new global balance of power could be established.

Then CCP general secretary Jiang Zemin said in 1989 that "China has never been a threat to the United States; rather, China represents a huge market and offers splendid conditions for the development of economic cooperation between the two countries."<sup>98</sup> He also stated that both countries had "some common interests in the Asia-Pacific region" and that "friend-ship and cooperation between China and the United States are also very important for the stability and prosperity of the region."<sup>99</sup> The message was that China could be useful to the United States in maintaining order in Asia.<sup>100</sup> It is noteworthy that the Chinese leaders made few references, if any, to other Asian countries that might share China's burden in this task. When China perceived its regionally dominant position might be challenged, as was the case with India's nuclear tests in 1998, it joined hands with the United States to highlight its superior status.<sup>101</sup>

China's other priority was on securing the periphery and improving its profile in the Global South. Speaking to the military in 1993, Jiang said that, in order to keep the security environment around China peaceful, "we must follow the policy of stabilizing the neighbouring countries, making more efforts, eliminating doubts and promoting good neighbourhoods and friendship."<sup>102</sup> The sense of vulnerability that China felt in its periphery pushed it to stabilize its borders with Russia, the Central Asian republics, Vietnam, and India. Similarly, China began to pay greater attention to rebuilding its profile, especially in the Asia-Pacific. India-China relations after 1990 should be analyzed in the context of this post–Cold War reordering of Chinese priorities.

China at that point saw India as important because it was a peripheral state and because it had substantial influence in the Global South. Rajiv Gandhi's visit had restored normalcy and India had not joined the West in criticizing or sanctioning China after the 1989 Tiananmen Incident. Both countries wished to focus on economic development. The early finalization of the boundary, for which Gandhi's 1988 visit had laid out a roadmap, would have provided a solid guarantee for China's peripheral security and a new paradigm for broader relations. Yet, months after Gandhi's visit, then CCP general secretary Zhao Ziyang told president George H. W. Bush that "because of the boundary dispute there were limits on how far Sino-Indian cooperation could proceed."<sup>103</sup> In his memoirs, India's former foreign secretary J. N. Dixit, recalls that when he discussed the boundary issue with his Chinese counterpart in early 1992, he got no indication that Beijing's stand had changed.<sup>104</sup> Another former foreign secretary, Shyam Saran, similarly notes that former premier Li Peng "dodged the question" when then prime minister P. V. Narasimha Rao tried to probe him in December 1991 about the possibility of a border settlement by drawing attention to Deng's earlier package deal proposal.<sup>105</sup> China's objective appeared to be limited to making progress on frameworks for peace and tranquility in the border areas, namely the Border Peace and Tranquility Agreement of 1993 and the Confidence Building Measures Agreement of 1996. This served Beijing's objective of pacifying its periphery and reducing the risk of India joining the anti-China camp while fully preserving China's territorial claims.

China's policy with respect to other core Indian concerns also suggested that it was pursuing a strategy of reducing risk rather than fundamentally altering direction. For instance, Beijing brushed off U.S. and Indian concerns about helping Pakistan's nuclear weapons program after 1990.<sup>106</sup> On the Kashmir issue, China suggested an adjustment by Pakistan during Jiang's 1996 visit to the country, and it possibly dissuaded the country from rocking the boat at the UN Human Rights Council in 1992 and during the Kargil War in 1999, but these were tactical moves. China never fundamentally adjusted its position regarding the UN's role or the right to self-determination of the Kashmiri people. It still refused to recognize India's sovereignty over Sikkim but expected India to recommit to Chinese sovereignty over Tibet and Taiwan. China played a crucial role in limiting India's ability to influence the 1996 discussions on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty.<sup>107</sup> It dissembled on India's request to become a permanent member of the UN Security Council.

China's limited engagement with India in the early 1990s appeared to be driven more by its anxiety and uncertainty over the shape of the Chinese-US relationship. Deng had cautioned his successors that the United States would try to draw into its orbit and under its strategic control countries over which it had not exercised influence during the Cold War.<sup>108</sup> India fell in this category and China saw value in cultivating it as a hedge against "hegemonism."<sup>109</sup> It is in this context that the Chinese leaders talked about the "Asian Century." The idea was to keep India neutral during a period of global turbulence.

There are two possible explanations as to why China did not seek to fundamentally rework its India policy in the post–Cold War period. First, Beijing did not look at India as a true competitor because the latter's capacity constraints did not make it worthy of being looked at in those terms.<sup>110</sup> Testament to this is the fact that in none of his selected works did Jiang Zemin refer to India while talking about major powers, save during his 1996 state visit to the country.<sup>111</sup> Second, China estimated that the differences between India and the United States were too great to allow for a true partnership between them that would pose a real threat to China. Overall, one can conclude that China's India policy in the early 1990s intended to ease the strategic pressure on itself in a unipolar world, but not to make the concessions required to permanently resolve key questions, leading to the relationship reaching what former foreign secretary J. N. Dixit described in the mid-1990s as an "inactive plateau."<sup>112</sup>

A second opportunity came after China was caught by surprise on the dynamic between India and the United States after the former's nuclear tests in 1998. Chinese scholars started writing about how Washington was looking anew at Delhi as having a capacity to create a balance favorable to the United States in Asian geopolitics.<sup>113</sup> Concerned again that India might gravitate toward a greater power, China reengaged, including on the boundary issue with the establishment of a Special Representatives mechanism. This effort peaked in 2005 when Beijing and Delhi declared that their relationship had acquired a "global and strategic character."114 But this "symmetry of consensus," as former foreign secretary Shyam Saran called it, proved to be very short-lived.<sup>115</sup> From the second half of the 2000s, China felt more comfortable within the triangle of great powers and its economy vastly outgrew India's. Thus there was a tendency to patronize India that is best reflected in former foreign minister Li Zhaoxing's comment that "sometimes the sincere attitude and generosity of China is seen as weakness by some Indian politicians."116 This is a more realistic reflection of what the Chinese leadership really thought about India. The fact that India does not warrant a single mention in the memoirs of Qian Qichen,<sup>117</sup> China's foreign minister in 1988–1998 and vice premier in charge of foreign policy in 1993–2003, shows the relatively low strategic priority that China's top leadership attached to their relations. Likewise, India is not mentioned in Jiang Zemin's selected works from 1989 up till 1998—significant years in the bilateral relationship.

By the mid-2000s, China had gained in confidence after the full normalization of relations with the United States and a new partnership with Russia. This was, former foreign minister Li Zhaoxing writes in his memoirs, "conducive to China in expanding its room for maneuver in the international community and coping with strategic pressure from the West."118 In 2002, then vice premier Qian Qichen stated: "The US certainly will not stop plotting to disintegrate and westernize China, but it cannot pay the price of a rupture of its friendly relations with China."119 Similarly, of the experience of the Russia-China boundary negotiations in the first half of the 2000s, former foreign minister Tang Jiaxuan writes that "The proper settlement of the China-Russia border dispute has exemplary value for the settlement of boundary issues with other neighbors and great significance to conducting our periphery diplomacy and creating a sound external environment for our domestic economic development."120 Thus, the normalization of U.S.-China relations and the partnership with Russia meant the reduction of strategic pressure and the return to the balance-of-power situation that China felt comfortable with. At the same time, India-China relations began to experience friction<sup>121</sup> as a result of Delhi's frustration at Beijing not treating its concerns with greater seriousness and sensitivity. Yet Dai Bingguo-state councillor in 2008-2013 and China's top diplomat dealing with India-writes in his memoirs about the "many strategic commonalities" as being more important in determining the future course of the relationship than the existential bilateral problems.<sup>122</sup> This shows that China continued to

view India only through the global strategic lens and remained blind to the bilateral dimensions. In the instances when India pushed back against China, it was held responsible for the resulting tension because it was drawing the wrong conclusion that China would put it down at every opportunity.<sup>123</sup> And, because India's push back was not systematic, Chinese leaders were satisfied that their policy was "an efficient model of handling the relationship through positive interaction."<sup>124</sup>

As tension has built up in the relationship, especially after 2013, Chinese researchers have placed the responsibility on India's misreading of Beijing's intentions. A common view seems to be that, while it has shown goodwill with the best of intentions, China has not received the same in return.<sup>125</sup> A careful parsing of these writings suggests that India's good faith is not judged in bilateral terms but in the context of global and regional order. There are the following several recurring Chinese narratives:

- China has never viewed India as a threat, but India has at times viewed China as a threat.
- The Indian Ocean is a strategic crossroad and the soft underbelly of Eurasia, and therefore a key area of strategic interest for China, but its presence there has triggered Indian anxieties.<sup>126</sup>
- India's concerns are overblown or misdirected—China is seeking not confrontation but strategic stability.<sup>127</sup>
- The United States, on the other hand, is utilizing India as a potential geostrategic balancer to China.<sup>128</sup>
- The United States poses an existential threat because it does not want to see China rise. Strategic tensions with India have thus increased because of Indian intentions to join a U.S.-led coalition against China.<sup>129</sup>
- This trend has increased under Prime Minister Narendra Modi.<sup>130</sup> He has broken the restraints of India's traditional nonalliance policy in its relations with United States.<sup>131</sup>

The underlying logic in these narratives is that India was never a key concern in the global vision of China, who did not consider the country to be a major threat. On the other hand, India has viewed China as an obstacle and aligned with the United States to neutralize it. In short, India's alignment with the United States is the problem here.

The Chinese strategic and academic community's placement of India in the context of great power relationships is mirrored in the way the Chinese leadership looks at the world and India. In Hu Jintao's second term and Xi Jinping's first term as president, there was a relatively optimistic view in China about relations with the United States as the "anchor for

global stability and a booster for world peace."132 In his 2013 meeting with then president Barack Obama, Xi talked about expanding the converging interests in an all-round way.<sup>133</sup> The United States, Russia, and the European Union were identified as consequential powers of the new global order along with China,<sup>134</sup> with all of whom it appeared to enjoy good relationships. Confident about their country's situation within the great power relationships, Chinese leaders continued to speak about bilateral ties with India having "entered the track of sound development,"135 and about the Chinese "dragon" and the Indian "elephant" joining in a duet for improving ties.<sup>136</sup> China's leaders shone the spotlight on what they regarded as shared strategic and developmental interests, and dismissed India's bilateral concerns as "local" issues to be managed appropriately. When India pressed them about the escalation in the border regions or other concerns, they would say that its focus on such problems was complicating the relationship because it was undermining strategic trust by dominating the discourse.<sup>137</sup> They would also indulge in gaslighting, saying that the two sides should control "some specific issues in bilateral relations by putting them in the right place of China-India relations, without politicizing and complicating them to hamper the overall development of China-India relations."<sup>138</sup> For example, in a meeting with the author, Foreign Minister Wang Yi placed the onus of bilateral harmony on Delhi, saying: "It is hoped that India will handle sensitive issues with prudence."139 On the other hand, on bilateral matters of Chinese interest, such as India's position on the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor or the Belt and Road Initiative, Chinese leaders would invariably say that it was important to read Beijing's intentions in the right way, meaning that India should accept and accommodate China's strategic interests.

After 2018, as the challenge to China's rise from the United States has become clearer to the Chinese leadership, Xi started to talk about the world as being far from tranquil as a result of acts of containment, suppression, or confrontation.<sup>140</sup> China felt the strategic pressure from the United States. Its behavior toward India also changed in what Xi called the "new period of turbulence and transformation."<sup>141</sup> The discussion in Beijing focused more on U.S. intentions toward China and on Delhi's relationship with Washington. India's actions began to be judged on whether they helped or hindered China's objectives vis-à-vis the United States, without attributing independent agency to India. One commentator linked the two relationships thus: "Given the context that the west has misjudgments against China, India-China relations can hardly develop without any impact from China-west relations."142 Chinese refusal to grant India agency was further evidenced in a patronizing remark by the Foreign Ministry spokesperson Wang Wenbin, who said that he hoped that India would follow an "independent diplomatic policy."<sup>143</sup> This came after the Indian foreign minister, Subrahmanyam Jaishankar had stated that "independence . . . remains a factor of continuity for us." More importantly, Wang's remarks came after India carried out a naval drill near the Andaman and Nicobar Islands with a U.S. aircraft carrier. Recent Chinese assessments claim that the signing of foundational agreements between the Indian and U.S. militaries means the two countries are moving toward an alliance,<sup>144</sup> and that this has shifted the

balance of power and damaged strategic trust.<sup>145</sup> A prominent commentator on the relationship, Ye Hailin, has argued that China has made up its mind that India will lean to the United States to derive benefits and that China will become the target of containment.<sup>146</sup>

Before drawing conclusions about the most recent phase of China's India policy, it is necessary to look briefly at the escalating tension and aggression on the Line of Actual Control (LAC) from 2013. This has been the longest period in the relationship when the border has remained active. It is not a coincidence that this is happening when India is enhancing its strategic relations with the United States. China tracks India's relations with the United States very carefully and is concerned at the synergy between them. Chinese scholarly writings and official statements make the point that the United States is pursuing an anti-China strategy and that India should keep a distance from it. China uses coercion on the LAC to warn India while keeping the possibility of geopolitical backlash low, according to a recent study by Ketian Zhang, based on interviews with Chinese officials and scholars.<sup>147</sup> According to this, the Chinese assessment is that India's cooperation with the United States has not yet reached a level that might compel Washington to intervene in support of Delhi, and that in these circumstances China's relative strength along the LAC is adequate to unsettle India without provoking a serious backlash. India has expressed puzzlement at the Chinese motives for the border incidents, but the correlation between the growing strategic relationship between Delhi and Washington and the deteriorating ties between Delhi and Beijing seem to bear out the basic premise of this paper that China sees India mostly through the lens of China's relationships with the United States, Russia, and other great powers.

The analysis of the three phases of the India-China relationship leads to four conclusions. First, there is continuity in China's policy on account of its perception of India. It regards India as unequal and therefore unworthy of being looked at as a stand-alone power. Second, India becomes relevant to China primarily in the context of great power relationships, and especially U.S.-China relations. The fear of containment and subversion by other great powers influences the way in which Beijing judges Delhi's actions and foreign policy. Little or no agency is given to India as an independent actor with its own set of priorities. Third, China is myopic in its expectations from India. It expects India to treat its concerns as global in nature and seeks immediate redress while also wanting India to regard its own concerns as localized problems that should be managed appropriately. In other words, India should be satisfied that China is not making these problems worse. Finally, China's leaders believe that the nature of India's polity as well as the asymmetry of power between the two countries does not require them to reshape their policy in a way that meaningfully accommodates Indian interests. As a result, China has been dealing with India not in any strategic sense, but merely in a tactical way. There are long periods of relative neglect followed by shorter ones when China has come under strategic pressure and has tended to use coercive tactics to force India toward neutrality. The question is whether this basic premise will remain valid, and if not whether this might lead to a strategic miscalculation by China?

# An Assessment of China's India Policy and a Suggested Strategy for India

Two 2022 studies of the India-China relationship by Xiaoyu Pu<sup>148</sup> and Ketian Zhang<sup>149</sup> are good starting points to assessing China's India policy. Xiaoyu Pu is right that security and status are drivers of international rivalry and conflict, and that India-China relations have been shaped by dilemmas over both. He is also right that power asymmetry makes China less sensitive to India's concerns. But it cannot be concluded from this that China is not motivated by status rivalry. To the contrary, despite China's superior view of itself and the lower status that it accords to India, it has always been apprehensive about India's potential as a counterweight due to its geopolitical location and its democratic system that allows it to align more easily with the West. China's policy creates the impression (even if not intended) that it sees status competition with India as a zero-sum game. Xiaoyu Pu argues that this is not the case and that China's lack of support for India's membership of bodies like the Nuclear Suppliers Group and the UN Security Council is not a "complete block" and that China might have felt that these are highly complicated matters that merit further deliberation. However, Beijing's recent efforts to even block proposed listings of terrorists by the UN Security Council's 1267 Committee is suggestive of zero-sum games.<sup>150</sup>

Xiaoyu Pu's assertion that India's historical memory and domestic politics make its perception of China more negative and competitive than China's apprehension of India is also not supported by the analysis in the earlier sections of this paper. Motivated reasoning on the Chinese side as well, both as a consequence of its perception of its own historical past and as a result of domestic politics, also plays a role in India-China dynamics. The CCP has kept alive the narrative of a righteous war against India in 1962 as a means of psychological pressure on the country and to remind the Chinese people that the party is a resolute defender of their territory. This fits in with the CCP's claim that it has restored China's rightful place in the world and is part of its effort to keep its legitimacy as the ruling party. Therefore, the contention that having an incentive to alter the status quo in order to accumulate greater relative status might equally apply to China as to India.

In her examination of the rationale behind China's military activities along the LAC, Ketian Zhang argues that Chinese behavior follows a rational cost-benefit calculation. I agree with her contention that there has been a low geopolitical cost for China for its use of coercion against India, and that it has consistently used militarized coercive tools for this reason. However, her conclusion that there is no evidence of a change in India's behavior after 2020 in terms of responding to China's coercive tactics deserves further scrutiny. She bases this line of thinking on interviews conducted with Chinese scholars and semi-official sources. These contend that the only power that has interests as well as capabilities in South Asia is the United States, and that India will never formally become its ally. They also think the United States would not get directly involved militarily in the India-China dispute because this will be an intolerable burden. There is also the view in China that India is hesitant to

play the role of a junior ally and has a long tradition of pursuing an independent foreign policy. Finally, Zhang writes that the "QUAD has not changed China's view that the US and India will not form alliances which will increase China's risks of military escalation in the Sino-Indian border dispute."<sup>151</sup> While Zhang does not rule out the possibility of an alliance in the future, her underlying assumption is that this is remote. She therefore concludes that the probability of a geopolitical backlash to future coercive measures by China will continue to remain low.

Even if China's leaders are correct in assuming that the Indian-U.S. relationship will not become an alliance, it is still worth examining whether there is a potential for strategic miscalculation by China after the military standoff in Ladakh. Two Chinese assumptions that India will not intentionally escalate militarily in response to low-level coercion and that India will not form alliances against the coercer—should be weighed against the changes in Indian strategic thinking since 2020.

First, the ambiguity that prevailed in India's decisionmaking and strategic circles as to whether China is a partner or a rival has been replaced by strategic clarity. China's behavior is now perceived as adversarial and few are willing to give it the benefit of the doubt. The Galwan incident has reshaped national public opinion about China.

Second, the idea of strategic restraint has been redefined. This has involved a change in risk-taking appetite among the political class, as a result of which the Snow Leopard counter-operation at Rezang La/Rechin La was carried out in August 2022. This was an intentional escalation by India that was not anticipated by China. Thus the Chinese assumption that there will be no immediate backlash to low-level coercion on the LAC because India is risk-averse may no longer be valid.

Third, Chinese scholars may also need to revisit the idea that an Indian response to future military coercion will remain indefinitely low. India is now more willing and committed to enhancing military capacity in preparation for the situation of armed coexistence that it expects to prevail along the LAC. Judging India's future responses and behavior on the basis of current capacity may not be valid.

Fourth, the geopolitical backlash is also likely to increase for China. The vestiges of nonaligned thinking that might have restrained India in the past from pursuing deeper relations with the West have evaporated. While it might be true that Delhi is not seeking a treaty alliance with the United States, there are other means for it to impose backlash cost on China. India's capability to use its geostrategic location in the Indian Ocean and its leverage with the littoral states has the capacity to complicate China's strategic environment as the latter seeks to move closer to the center of the world's stage. A case in point is the August 2022 incident involving a Chinese surveillance vessel that docked in a Sri Lankan port.<sup>152</sup> India's capacity to impose costs will grow along with its economy in this decade. China therefore needs to calculate geopolitical backlash costs not only in the context of the LAC but also amid its wider ambitions in the Indo-Pacific. Fifth, China's assumption that the economic asymmetry between the two countries will limit the geopolitical backlash because its market is critical for India is premised on a prediction that India's economy will continue to grow at a lesser pace than China's and that its dependence on Chinese imports will not decline. This may not entirely be a valid premise because several factors suggest that India can sustain a higher growth rate than China, and also that some amount of decoupling will become government policy. China also needs to take a broader view of India's economic development and to recognize that it may need the Indian market if wants to supplant the United States as the world's largest economy.

Finally, China now recognizes that the Quad and other plurilateral arrangements that India has entered into since 2018 are not "sea foam," as Foreign Minister Wang Yi once termed this.<sup>153</sup> The Quad may not result in an alliance, but it is a step toward credibly signaling that India's future foreign and national security policy should neither be judged by its past record nor taken for granted.

There is therefore a case to be made that China should make a fresh assessment of the future direction of its relationship with India and to adjust its policy. Merely because it does not consider India to be a primary threat at this time<sup>154</sup> should not lead it to think India has no agency in global and regional affairs or to not give it the respect and status of an equal. If the relationship is not to become a zero-sum game, the onus lies on China as the larger power.

#### **Policy Recommendations**

What can India do in this situation to mold China's India policy? Its starting point should be that the Chinese view of India may be hardwired into the party-state system. Given China's strong predilection for regarding itself as superior and its deep suspicion about India's real intentions, Delhi must accept the fact that strategic competition will continue and might expand to play a more prominent role in India-China relations. India should not expect this to change unless there is a significant shift in the balance of power. That can happen when India's economy reaches higher levels, its diplomacy becomes multidimensional, and its military and technological capacities are greatly augmented. There are indications that this is beginning to happen, but it might still be a decade away. This decade is likely to be one of challenges because India will have to live with the power asymmetry and related Chinese efforts to use coercive and non-coercive tools to play on its security and status dilemmas.

In these circumstances, it is important for India to convey signals more credibly and transparently. This has begun through statements by the Indian leadership that place India's bilateral concerns (including the boundary and related LAC concerns) in a prominent position and by stating that the relationship will remain tense so long as China does not address them meaningfully. Consistency is required in such signaling by India. While this might still not make China change tack, it will credibly convey a new sense of purpose that India has about their dealings. The Indian military has also shown greater capacity for readiness along the LAC. However, military readiness by itself may not be sufficient to deter China without significant augmentation of capacity to tackle the technology-driven military systems that Beijing is placing in Tibet. What is also needed after careful cost-benefit calculations is a synergy of diplomatic, military, and economic tools. This requires a whole-of-government approach, something that has so far been patchy.

The Galwan incident has shown that, contrary to Indian hopes, preventive measures and the pursuit of peace and tranquility may not be sufficient to deter a China that believes it has military advantage along the LAC. Thus, given that there is likely to be a military imbalance there in the short term, India should prioritize the pursuit of higher-level risk management. This is qualitatively different than seeking peace and tranquility—risk management shifts the focus from the ground-tactical level to the politico-strategic level. Dialogue at this level would reduce the risk of escalation to an undesirable threshold.

Thus, the resumption of political dialogue, which has been suspended since November 2019, is essential. It is untenable that two major Asian countries that are also neighbors as well as nuclear weapon states refrain from conversations about the state of their relationship. The dialogue needs to be resumed at the earliest possible time, notwithstanding China's obduracy in fully defusing the crisis along the LAC by reversing its actions. Difficult as it is for both sides to make the first move in this regard, it is nonetheless a prerequisite for the risk management that is so essential in this decade when their strategic rivalry will likely grow.

Chinese public and private statements appear to suggest a three-point approach for both countries to better appreciate their respective intentions and to avoid friction. These are to maintain strategic communication, to align development goals, and to manage disputes without aggravation or escalation.<sup>155</sup> These are noble objectives, but China has tended to make these unidirectional. Relegating India's topics of interest to the non-strategic realms makes two-way communication difficult and breeds misunderstanding. Since part of the problem lies in the way that China perceives India as not having global influence, one way of overcoming this issue might be to redefine the scope of strategic communication and alignment of developmental goals narrowly, so that there is perceived equality for purposes of dialogue.

Parsing Chinese leadership statements over the past decade shows that they almost never refer to India as a major power in the global context and rather as a major power in the Asia-Pacific context. The State Council document on China's Policies in the Asia-Pacific released in 2017 recognizes that this region has the strongest potential and the necessity for China to enhance mutual political trust among the major powers, which includes India alongside Japan, Russia, and the United States. The possibility of centering bilateral strategic communication around the Asia-Pacific/Indo-Pacific might be explored without permitting nomenclature to get in the way. This will need a certain amount of adjustment on both sides. India may have to accept that its national power is not yet sufficient to persuade China to treat it as a global equal. China may have to accept that there is a different great power triangle in the Asia-Pacific/Indo-Pacific, of which Russia is not a part. The United States and its regional allies are the strongest corner of this triangle, China is the second corner, and India the third. In the foreseeable future, no other country or grouping, including Russia, the Association of South East Asian Nations, or the Gulf Cooperation Council will be able to combine economic heft and military capability to replace any of these players.

The Indo-Pacific is likely to be the geoeconomic center of the world for the next several decades, and China's prosperity and future global status are intrinsically linked to it. Thus, Beijing would be wise to adjust its worldview and accept that there is an important subset of great power relationships in the Indo-Pacific and to treat India as a necessary interlocutor in this regional context. In March 2022, when he visited India for the first time after the 2020 eastern Ladakh crisis, Foreign Minister Wang Yi told India's National Security Advisor Ajit Doval that China respected "India's traditional role in the region" and was ready to "explore the 'China-India Plus' cooperation in South Asia."<sup>156</sup> In the past, such statements have largely been lip service. Regardless, treating India as a regional power may make it possible for the strategic communication that China is proposing to happen in a way that allows for risk management and a better appreciation of each other's development objectives. This is more likely to lead to a situation in which the two countries do not see competition as a zero-sum game. This is because India's geographic and political advantages in the northern Indian Ocean make the power asymmetry between them in the Indo-Pacific less than the one at the global level.

## Conclusion

This paper argues that, since its founding, the People's Republic of China has treated its relations with India as subordinate to its relations with great powers such as the United States and Russia. Ebbs and flows in this strategic triangle have had knock-on effects on the India-China relationship. China's approach stems from its treatment of India as an unequal and inferior competitor for security and status in a global context, and therefore its refusal to look at the relationship through a bilateral lens. In order to change this, India could engage in dialogue with China to emphasize the bilateralness of relations and their power dynamics in the regional context of the Indo-Pacific. It could also undertake risk management at the higher politico-strategic level. The augmentation of India's military capacity and the multidirectional diplomatic effort that has begun should continue with adequate resources provided to both. This process will need to take place over the next five to ten years alongside using leverage with other countries and prioritizing domestic economic growth, so as to give China reasons to rethink its India policy and incentives to address Indian concerns. India's capacity on its own and in conjunction with other parties to impact upon China's expanding

presence in the northern Indian Ocean should be continually enhanced, and China should be encouraged to make a correct strategic judgment in this regard. There is no guarantee that such an approach will succeed but it is worth trying, given the high stakes. India should prepare for difficult times while continuing to try to steer, through dialogue, China's India policy in a more mutually satisfactory direction.

#### **About the Author**

**Vijay Gokhale** is a nonresident senior fellow at Carnegie India. Gokhale retired from the Indian Foreign Service in January 2020 after a diplomatic career that spanned thirty-nine years. From January 2018 to January 2020, he served as the foreign secretary of India.

Prior to his term as foreign secretary, Gokhale had served as India's high commissioner to Malaysia from January 2010 to October 2013, as ambassador of India to the Federal Republic of Germany from October 2013 to January 2016, and as ambassador of India to the People's Republic of China from January 2016 to October 2017. He has served as head of the India-Taipei Association, in Taiwan, from July 2003 to January 2007. During his time in the headquarters of the Ministry of External Affairs, he has also worked in key positions in the East Asia Division, including as the joint secretary (Director General) for East Asia from March 2007 to December 2009.

He has worked extensively on matters relating to the Indo-Pacific region with a special emphasis on Chinese politics and diplomacy. Since his retirement from the Foreign Service, Gokhale has contributed opinion pieces to the *New York Times, Foreign Policy*, the *Hindu*, the *Times of India*, and the *Indian Express*. He is also the author of three recent books: *Tiananmen Square: The Making of a Protest* (HarperCollins India, May 2021), *The Long Game: How the Chinese Negotiate with India* (Penguin Random House India, July 2021), and *After Tiananmen: The Rise of China* (HarperCollins India, September 2022).

#### Acknowledgments

The author acknowledges and thanks Shivshankar Menon and Srinath Raghavan for their insightful comments and advice, which have improved this paper. He also thanks Saheb Singh Chadha for his research assistance and for helpful editorial comments on earlier drafts.
## **Notes**

- Zhang, Ketian. "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes." *Journal of Contemporary China*, (June 16, 2022): 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2022.2090081</u>.
- 2 Pu, Xiaoyu. "The Status Dilemma in World Politics: An Anatomy of the China–India Asymmetrical Rivalry." *The Chinese Journal of International Politics* 15, no. 3 (September 1, 2022): 227–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/poac015</u>.
- 3 Zedong, Mao. 1938. "On the New Stage." In *Collected Works of Mao Tse-tung (1917-1949)*. Vol. 6. 9 vols. 129-189. United States: Joint Publication Research Service.
- 4 Zedong, Mao. 1942. "Celebrating the 24<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the Red Army." In *Collected Works of Mao Tse-tung* (1917-1949). Vol. 8. 9 vols. 111. United States: Joint Publication Research Service.
- 5 Zedong, Mao. 1943. "Speech at a Cadres Soiree in Yenan in Celebration of the October Revolution Anniversary." In *Collected Works of Mao Tse-tung (1917-1949)*. Vol. 9. 9 vols. 151. United States: Joint Publication Research Service.
- 6 Zedong, Mao. "On Coalition Government." Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung, April 24, 1945. <u>https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/selected-works/volume-3/mswv3\_25.htm</u>.
- 7 Enlai, Zhou. 1946. "The Past Year's Negotiations and the Prospects." In *Selected Works of Zhou Enlai*. Vol. 1. 2 vols. 280-292. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press.
- 8 Zedong, Mao. "Revolutionary Forces of the World Unite, Fight Against Imperialist Aggression!" Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung, November 1948. <u>https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/selected-works/volume-4/mswv4\_44.htm</u>.
- 9 Enlai, Zhou. 1949. "Report on Problems Concerning the Peace Talks." In *Selected Works of Zhou Enlai*. Vol. 1. 2 vols. 352-364. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press.
- 10 Mao, Zedong. "Mao Zedong, 'On the People's Democratic Dictatorship: In Commemoration of the Twenty-eighth Anniversary of the Communist Party of China," June 30, 1949. Translation from Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung, Vol. 4 (Peking: Foreign Languages Press, 1961), 411-423. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/119300</u>.
- 11 Nehru, Jawaharlal. A Bunch of Old Letters: Written Mostly to Jawaharlal Nehru and Some Written by Him. (Jawaharlal Nehru Memorial Fund. 1988). 385-386. <u>http://archive.org/details/bunchofoldletter00nehr</u>.

- 12 Samarani, Guido. "Shaping the Future of Asia: Chiang Kai-Shek, Nehru and China-India Relations During the Second World War Period." *Working Papers in Contemporary Asian Studies*, 2005. <u>https://www.lunduniversity.lu.se/lup/publication/4a2cb270-f70e-41fb-88bf-a686976524d8</u>.
- 13 Zedong, Mao. 1942. "Essential Points of Speech on Second Imperialist War." In Collected Works of Mao Tsetung (1917-1949). Vol. 7. 9 vols. 14-24. United States: Joint Publication Research Service. Perhaps the only instance when Mao made a positive reference to India's role was in April 1945, when he said: "we hope that India will attain independence. For an independent and democratic India is not only needed by the Indian people but is essential for world peace." See Zedong, Mao. "On Coalition Government." Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung, April 24, 1945.
- 14 Snow, Edgar. "Interviews With Mao Tse-Tung by Edgar Snow." Interviews with Mao Tse-tung, 1936. https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/mao/works/1936/11/x01.htm.
- 15 China. Foreign Ministry. "Report from the Chinese Foreign Ministry, 'The Asian-African Conference." Note, April 1, 1955. PRC FMA 207-00086-03, 14-19. Obtained by Amitav Acharya and translated by Yang Shanhou. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/ document/112893</u>.
- 16 Doc. 0751, Chinese Version of the talks between Nehru and Mao Tse-Tung, Minutes of Mao Tse-tung's Second Meeting with Nehru, Peking, October 23, 1954, Yinantan, Zhongnanhai, source: Chinese Foreign Ministry PRC FMA 204-00007-15(1). India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1305-1306.
- 17 Zedong, Mao. 1943. "Comrade Mao Tse-tung Sums Up at 1 July Cadres Soiree the Heroic Struggle of 22 Years." In *Collected Works of Mao Tse-tung (1917-1949)*. Vol. 9. 9 vols. 140-145. United States: Joint Publication Research Service.
- 18 Pan Jingguo, Literature Research Office of the CPC Central Committee, Contemporary History Studies, Chinese Lib. Clas. No. D829-351; Doc ID Code: A 1005 4952(2008) 01-0097-09. Nehru dismissed such criticism in the official Chinese media as "an exuberance of a victorious revolution." See Doc. 0133, Letter from Prime Minister to Indonesian President, December 22, 1949. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018), pp. 206-208.
- 19 Doc. 0133, Letter from Prime Minister to Indonesian President, December 22, 1949. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 206-208.
- 20 Mao, Zedong. "Mao Zedong, 'On the People's Democratic Dictatorship: In Commemoration of the Twenty-eighth Anniversary of the Communist Party of China," June 30, 1949. Translation from Selected Works of Mao Tse-tung, Vol. 4 (Peking: Foreign Languages Press, 1961), 411-423. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/119300</u>.
- 21 Doc. 0107, Telegram from Bharat, Nanking to Foreign, New Delhi, November 04, 1959, on Chinese Press Reactions to Nehru's visit to the US in October 1959. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 163-164.
- 22 Yudin, Pavel F, Shaoqi Liu, Zedong Mao, and Enlai Zhou. "Report from P. F. Yudin to I. V. Stalin on Meetings with the Leaders of the Communist Party of China, including Mao Zedong on 31 December 1950," January 20, 1951. ARAN, f. 1636, op. 1, d. 199, ll. 1-6, and RGASPI, f. 558, op. 11, d. 345, ll. 0010-0014. Published in Istoricheskii Arkhiv N° 4 (2006): 15-19. Translated by Sergey Radchenko. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/122032.
- 23 Zedong, Mao. 1942. "Essential Points of Speech on Second Imperialist War." In *Collected Works of Mao Tse-tung (1917-1949)*. Vol. 7. 9 vols. 14-24. United States: Joint Publication Research Service.
- 24 China placed India and Burma in the category of Southeast Asian countries. The term South Asia was a later form of geographical categorization. Enlai, Zhou. 1952. "Report on Problems Concerning the Peace Talks." In *Selected Works of Zhou Enlai*. Vol. 2. 2 vols. 94. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press.
- 25 Lui, Xuecheng. *The Sino-Indian Border Dispute and Sino-Indian Relations*. Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1994.

- 26 Doc. 0088, Telegram from Indembassy, Nanking, to Foreign, New Delhi, 10 August, 1949. India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 127. In 1949, the United States was encouraging the development of an effective association of non-communist countries in Asia known as the Pacific Pact and wanted India to be a part of it.
- 27 Doc. 0393, Telegram from Indembassy, Peking to Foreign, Part IV, 07 February, 1952. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 640.
- 28 Doc. 0751, Chinese Version of talks between Nehru and Mao Tse-Tung, Peking, October 19, 1954, source: Chinese Foreign Ministry PRC FMA 204-00007-15(1). India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1292.
- 29 Doc. 0338, Ambassador Panikkar's Record of Conversation with Chou En-lai, Prime Minister and Minister for Foreign Affairs, 02 August, 1951. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 563-572.
- 30 Doc. 0751, Chinese Version of talks between Nehru and Mao Tse-Tung, Peking, October 19, 1954, source: Chinese Foreign Ministry PRC FMA 204-00007-15(1). India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1291-1292.
- 31 India eventually did not sign the San Francisco Peace Treaty, nor did it attend the Manila Conference.
- 32 "The important thing is that India China relations will now be on a somewhat different and closer basis. That does not mean we are linking up with China. . . . It is true, however, that position and policy in regard to South-East Asia is nearer to that of China than to that of the U.S." See Doc. 0716, Letter from Prime Minister to Ambassador Raghavan in Peking, 29 June, 1954. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1224.
- 33 Doc. 0759, Note of Prime Minister Jawaharlal Nehru on the Implications of his China Visit, 14 November, 1954. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1372.
- 34 Doc. 0903, Minutes of the Commonwealth Prime Ministers' Conference relating to "Future Relations with China," 02 July, 1956. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 2. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 1627-1628.
- 35 Doc. 0393, Telegram from Indembassy, Peking to Foreign, New Delhi, 07 February, 1952. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 1. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 638-642.
- 36 Zhou, Enlai. "Cable from Zhou Enlai, 'Premier's Intentions and Plans to Visit India.'" Telegram, June 22, 1954. PRC FMA 203-00005-01, 3-4. Translated by Jeffrey Wang. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/112437</u>.
- 37 China. Foreign Ministry, and Zhen Huang. "Cable from the Chinese Foreign Ministry, 'Receiving the Prime Ministers of India and Other Countries and Attending the Asian-African Conference," December 9, 1954. PRC FMA 207-00001-04, 13-14. Translated by Jeffrey Wang. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/114600</u>.
- 38 China. Foreign Ministry. "Report by the Chinese Foreign Ministry, 'Some Existing Issues in and Suggestions for the Asia-Africa Conference." Report, 1955. PRC FMA 207-00004-06, 59-62. Obtained by Amitav Acharya and translated by Yang Shanhou. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https:// digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/113179</u>.
- 39 Zhou, Enlai. "Zhou Enlai's Telegram to the CCP Central Committee and Mao Zedong regarding the Discussion of Political Issues," April 30, 1955. Zhonghua renmin gongheguo waijiaobu dang'anguan, ed., Zhonghua renmin gongheguo waijiao dang'an xuanbian. Di er ji. Zhongguo daibiaotuan chuxi 1955nian Ya Fei huiyi (Selected Diplomatic Archival Documents of the People's Republic of China, Vol. 2: The Chinese Delegation at the 1955 Asia-Africa Conference) (Beijing: Shijie zhishi chubanshe, 2007), 87-90. Translated for CWIHP by 7Brands. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.</u> wilsoncenter.org/document/121750.

- Kalha, Ranjit Singh. India-China Boundary Issues: Quest for Settlement. (New Delhi: Pentagon Press, 2014).
  97.
- 41 Khrushchev, Nikita Sergeevich, Yi Chen, Andrei Andreevich Gromyko, Biao Lin, Shaoqi Liu, Zedong Mao, Mikhail A. Suslov, et al. "Discussion between N.S. Khrushchev and Mao Zedong." Memorandum of Conversation, October 2, 1959. Archive of the President of the Russian Federation (APRF), f. 52, op. 1, d. 499, ll. 1-33, copy in Volkogonov Collection, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. Translated by Vladislav M. Zubok. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/112088</u>.
- 42 Zhou, Enlai, and G. (Gopalaswami) Parthasarathy. "Memorandum of Conversation: Premier Zhou Receives Indian Ambassador to China Parthasarathy." Memorandum of Conversation, September 30, 1958. PRC FMA 110-00713-02. Translated by Anna Beth Keim. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/116576.
- 43 Khrushchev, Nikita Sergeevich, Yi Chen, Andrei Andreevich Gromyko, Biao Lin, Shaoqi Liu, Zedong Mao, Mikhail A. Suslov, et al. "Discussion between N.S. Khrushchev and Mao Zedong." Memorandum of Conversation, October 2, 1959. Archive of the President of the Russian Federation (APRF), f. 52, op. 1, d. 499, ll. 1-33, copy in Volkogonov Collection, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C. Translated by Vladislav M. Zubok. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/112088</u>.
- 44 Mao, Zedong. "Mao Zedong, 'On Sino-Indian Relations,'" May 15, 1959. Gang er si Wuhan daxue zongbu et al, eds., Mao Zedong sixiang wansui (Long Live Mao Zedong Thought), vol. 4 (1958-1960) (Wuhan, internal circulation, May 1968): 348-349. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https:// digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/240253</u>. Free translation from Chinese text by author.
- 45 On May 16, 1959, Ambassador Pan Zili, on Mao's instructions, told India's foreign secretary that "on the whole, India is a friend of China," and that the "enemy of the Chinese people lies in the east the US imperialists have many military bases in Taiwan, South Korea, Japan and in the Philippines which are all directed against China. China's main attention and policy of struggle are direct to the east, to the western Pacific region, to the vicious and aggressive US imperialism, and not to India or any other country in the southeast Asia or south Asia." See Doc. 1409, Statement made by the Chinese Ambassador to the Foreign Secretary, in New Delhi, 16 May, 1959. India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 3. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 2496-2500.
- 46 Doc. 1473, Telegram from Indembassy, Peking to Foreign, New Delhi, 09 September, 1959. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 3. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 2626-2633.
- 47 Jun, Niu. "1962: The Eve of the Left Turn in China's Foreign Policy." Working Paper. Cold War International History Project. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, October 2005. <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/ NiuJunWP481.pdf</u>.
- 48 Kalha, Ranjit Singh. India-China Boundary Issues: Quest for Settlement. (New Delhi: Pentagon Press, 2014). 102.
- 49 China. Embassy (India). "Cable from the Chinese Embassy in India, 'Overview of India's Foreign Relations in 1961." Report, January 1, 1962. PRC FMA 105-01519-01, 1-14. Translated by Anna Beth Keim. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/ document/116482</u>.
- 50 Lui, Xuecheng. *The Sino-Indian Border Dispute and Sino-Indian Relations*. (Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1994). 39.
- 51 Hu Zhefeng, "Mao and the Sino-Indian Counter-attack in Self Defence", Bai Nian Chao No. 3/1999.
- 52 Doc. 1885, Letter from the Prime Minister of India, to Premier Chou En-lai, 27 October, 1962. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 4. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 3950-3951.

- 53 Jun, Niu. "1962: The Eve of the Left Turn in China's Foreign Policy." Working Paper. Cold War International History Project. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, October 2005. <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/ NiuJunWP481.pdf</u>.
- 54 Doc. 2021, Chou En-lai's interview with the correspondent of Associated Press of Pakistan, 31 March, 1963. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4301-4304.
- 55 Jun, Niu. "1962: The Eve of the Left Turn in China's Foreign Policy." Working Paper. Cold War International History Project. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, October 2005. <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/ NiuJunWP481.pdf</u>.
- 56 Ambassadors had been withdrawn in 1961.
- 57 Doc. 2267, Telegram from Indian Embassy, Peking to the Ministry of External Affairs, 01 May, 1970. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4810.
- 58 Doc. 2269, Telegram from Indian Embassy, Peking to the Ministry of External Affairs, 06 May, 1970. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4812.
- 59 Doc. 2275, Telegram from the Indian Embassy in Peking to the Ministry of External Affairs, 14 July, 1970. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4830.
- 60 Doc. 2276, Telegram from Peking to Ministry of External Affairs, 13 August, 1970. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4831.
- 61 Gandhi remarked that "you do not solve the question [with China] by saying here I stand and here I shall remain. You have to find out how it can be solved." See Doc. 2262, Prime Minister Indira Gandhi's replies to questions at a press conference, January 01, 1969. India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018), p. 4798.
- 62 Jun, Niu. "1962: The Eve of the Left Turn in China's Foreign Policy." Working Paper. Cold War International History Project. Washington, D.C.: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, October 2005. <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/ NiuJunWP481.pdf</u>.
- 63 Lin, Biao, and Zedong Mao. "Mao Zedong's Talk at a Meeting of the Central Cultural Revolution Group (Excerpt)," March 15, 1969. Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shilu [A Factual History of the People's Republic of China] (Changchun: Jilin renmin chubanshe, 1994), vol. 3, Part 1, pp. 467-469. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/111241</u>.
- 64 Jiaxuan, Tang. *Heavy Storm and Gentle Breeze: A Memoir of China's Diplomacy*. First Edition. (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2011), p. 171.
- 65 Zhisui, Li Tai Hung-Chao. *The Private Life of Chairman Mao: The Memoirs of Mao's Personal Physician Dr. Li Zhisui*. Translated by Tai Hung-Chao. (New York: Random House, 1994), p. 514.
- 66 The order stated: "The US imperialists and the Soviet revisionists are stepping up their collusion and are plotting to encroach upon our great motherland.... The Indian reactionaries are also watching for an opportunity to make a vain attempt at trespassing and violating our national frontier." See China. Communist Party. Central Committee (CCP CC). "The CCP Central Committee's Order for General Mobilization in Border Provinces and Regions," August 28, 1969. Obtained and translated by Michael Schoenhals. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/ document/110473</u>.
- 67 Hua, Huang. "Meeting Four Indian Prime Ministers During One Offical Goodwill Visit." In *Huang Hua Memoirs*, First Edition. 396-420. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2008.

- 68 Doc. 2289, Statement by the Chinese representative Chiao Kuan-hua in the UN General Assembly, 07 December, 1971. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4852; Aijazuddin, F. S., ed. "Doc. 71.H.13, Memorandum of Conversation between General Haig and Ambassador Huang Hua, New York, 12 December 1971." In *The White House and Pakistan: Secret Declassified Documents, 1969-1974.* 463-465. Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- 69 Aijazuddin, F. S., ed. "Doc. 73.13, Memorandum of Conversation between Mao Zedong and Kissinger, November 12, 1973." In *The White House and Pakistan: Secret Declassified Documents, 1969-1974*. 617-619. Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- 70 Doc. 2313, Note by the Ministry of External Affairs on the recent India-China exchanges on The Border Issue. The Place of the border problem in the over-all India-China relations; Talks during Vajpayee's visits, 13 February, 1979. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4915.
- 71 Doc. 2314, Vice Premier Deng Xiaoping's interview with Krishna Kumar, Editor of the New Delhi based journal Vikrant, 21 June, 1980. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4920.
- 72 Xiaoping, Deng. "Promote the Friendship Between China and India and Increase South-South Cooperation." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, October 22, 1982. <u>https://dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/08/</u> promote-the-friendship-between-china-and-india-and-increase-south-south-cooperation/.
- 73 Hua, Huang. "Meeting Four Indian Prime Ministers During One Official Goodwill Visit." In *Huang Hua Memoirs*, First Edition. 396-420. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2008.
- 74 The new position was that India would first have to make meaningful concessions in the eastern sector, after which China would make corresponding but undefined concessions in the western sector.
- 75 Saran, Shyam. "Chapter 7: The India-China Border Dispute and After." In *How India Sees The World: From Kautilya to the 21st Century*. 123-148. New Delhi: Juggernaut, 2017.
- 76 Deng, Xiaoping, and Valery Giscard d'Estaing. "Record of Conversation between French President Giscard d'Estaing and Vice Premier of the People's Republic Deng Xiaoping: First Meeting." Memorandum of Conversation, May 13, 1975. Ministère des Affaires Etrangères, la Courneuve (MAE), Série Asie-Océanie, Sous-série Chine 1973-1980 (AO), 2174. Obtained and translated by Martin Albers. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/118648</u>.
- 77 Deng told President Jimmy Carter in January 1979 that "the Soviet Union will make use of Vietnam to harass China." See Nickles, David P., ed. "Document 205. Memorandum of Conversation." In *Foreign Relations of the United States: 1977-1980*, Vol. 13. Foreign Relations of the United States. (Washington: United States Government Printing Office, 2013), pp. 766-770. <u>https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1977-80v13</u>.
- 78 Hua, Huang. "As Foreign Minister." In *Huang Hua Memoirs*, First Edition. 287-294. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2008.
- 79 Xiaoping, Deng. "Build Powerful, Modern and Regularized Revolutionary Armed Forces." Deng Xiaoping, September 19, 1981. <u>https://www.marxists.org/reference/archive/deng-xiaoping/1981/126.htm</u>.
- 80 Deng, Xiaoping, Ziyang Zhao, Hua Huang, Zenkō Suzuki, Yaobang Hu, and Xueqian Wu. "Record of Prime Minister Suzuki's Visit to China and Meetings," October 9, 1982. 2004-590, Act on Access to Information Held by Administrative Organs. Also available at the Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. Contributed by Yutaka Kanda and translated by Steven Mercado. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/118851</u>.
- 81 Doc. 2307, Interview given by Vice Premier Teng Hsiao-ping to Indian Journalists, 14 February, 1979. India-China Relations 1947-2000 - A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4895.

- 82 "Asia has become a hot spot of aggression and expansion by the hegemonists." See Doc. 2315, Commentary by Xinhua Correspondent Zhou Cipu on Sino-Indian Relations, 24 June, 1980. India-China Relations 1947-2000 A Documentary Study. Vol 5. 5 vols. Ed. A.S. Bhasin. (New Delhi: Geetika Publishers. 2018). 4922.
- 83 Hua, Huang. "As Foreign Minister." In *Huang Hua Memoirs*, First Edition. 287-294. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2008.
- 84 Nickles, David P., ed. "Document 208. Memorandum of Conversation." In *Foreign Relations of the United States: 1977-1980*, Vol. 13. Foreign Relations of the United States. (Washington: United States Government Printing Office, 2013), pp. 772-782.
- 85 Xiaoping, Deng. "Our Principled Position On the Development of Sino-U.S. Relations." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, January 4, 1981. <u>https://dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/02/25/ our-principled-position-on-the-development-of-sino-u-s-relations/</u>.
- 86 Brezhnev said: "We never considered a state of hostility and alienation between our countries a normal phenomenon." See Zubok, Vladislav. "The Soviet Union and China in the 1980s: Reconciliation and Divorce." Cold War History 17, no. 2 (April 3, 2017): 121–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14682745.2017.1315923</u>.
- 87 Hua, Huang. "As Foreign Minister." In *Huang Hua Memoirs*, First Edition. 287-294. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2008.
- 88 Xiaoping, Deng. "We Must Safeguard World Peace and Ensure Domestic Development." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, May 29, 1984. <u>https://dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/08/ we-must-safeguard-world-peace-and-ensure-domestic-development/</u>.
- 89 Xiaoping, Deng. "Speech At An Enlarged Meeting of the Military Commission of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, June 4, 1985. <u>https:// dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/18/speech-at-an-enlarged-meeting-of-the-military-commissionof-the-central-committee-of-the-communist-party-of-china/.</u>
- 90 Deng, Xiaoping, and Masayoshi Ohira. "General Meeting of Prime Minister and Vice Premier Deng (Summary Record)," February 7, 1979. Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 01-1237-1, 012-016. Contributed by Robert Hoppens and translated by Stephen Mercado. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/120021.
- 91 Nickles, David P., ed. "Document 204. Memorandum of Conversation." In *Foreign Relations of the United States: 1977-1980*, Vol. 13. Foreign Relations of the United States. (Washington: United States Government Printing Office, 2013). 755-766.
- 92 National Security Archive. "Set the Nuclear Issue Aside'. Secretary of Defense Harold Brown to Ambassador-at-Large Gerard C. Smith, 31 January 1980, Enclosing Excerpts from Memoranda of Conversations with Geng Biao and Deng Xiaoping, 7 and 8 January 1980, Top Secret," January 31, 1980. <u>https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/</u> <u>document/28189-document-3-set-nuclear-issue-aside-secretary-defense-harold-brown-ambassador-large.</u>
- 93 Lui, Xuecheng. "Chapter 6: The Sino-Indian Détente." In *The Sino-Indian Border Dispute and Sino-Indian Relations*. Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1994. 136-137.
- 94 Gokhale, Vijay. "The Road from Galwan: The Future of India-China Relations." Carnegie India, March 10, 2021. <u>https://carnegieindia.org/2021/03/10/road-from-galwan-future-of-india-china-relations-pub-84019</u>.
- 95 Xiaoping, Deng. "A New International Order Should Be Established With the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence As Norms." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, December 21, 1988. <u>https:// dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/18/a-new-international-order-should-be-established-with-thefive-principles-of-peaceful-coexistence-as-norms/.</u>
- 96 Xiaoping, Deng. "We Are Confident That We Can Handle China's Affairs Well." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, September 16, 1989. <u>https://dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/18/ we-are-confident-that-we-can-handle-chinas-affairs-well/.</u>

- 97 Zemin, Jiang. 1993. "Our Diplomatic Work Must Unswervingly Safeguard the Highest Interests of the State and the Nation." In *Selected Works of Jiang Zemin*. 1st Edition. Vol. 1. 3 vols. 302-308. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2010.
- 98 Zemin, Jiang. 1989. "We Chinese Have Always Cherished Our National Integrity." In Selected Works of Jiang Zemin. 1st Edition. Vol. 1. 3 vols. 67-70. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2010.
- 99 Zemin, Jiang. 1989. "Look to the Future in Developing Sino-US Relations." In Selected Works of Jiang Zemin. 1st Edition. Vol. 1. 3 vols. 81-82. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2010.
- 100 "Both China and the United States are countries with important influence in the world. Amid the new global environment, our common interests are not decreasing, but increasing; and the potential for cooperation is growing, not diminishing. Our two countries share broad, common interests and shoulder a common responsibility for major issues concerning human survival and development." See Zemin, Jiang. 1997. "Speech at the White House Welcoming Ceremony." In *Selected Works of Jiang Zemin*. 1st Edition. Vol. 2. 3 vols. 51-52. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press, 2012.
- 101 Joint Statement on South Asia issued by Presidents Clinton and Jiang Zemin in Beijing on 27 June 1998 emphasizing their "shared interests in a peaceful and stable South Asia," declaring that it was their common responsibility to secure peace and stability there, and stating that coordination between them was "essential" in the region. See GovInfo. "1998 Public Papers 1077 - Joint Statement on South Asia." Government. Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Administration, June 27, 1998. <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/PPP-1998-book1/https%3A%2F%2Fwww.govinfo. gov%2Fapp%2Fdetails%2FPP-1998-book1%2FPP-1998-book1-doc-pg1077</u>.
- 102 MEMRI. "Then Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Leader Jiang Zemin's 1993 Speech At Central Military Commission Outlines People's Liberation Army's (PLA) Military Strategy," May 20, 2022. <u>https://www.memri.org/reports/</u> <u>then-chinese-communist-party-ccp-leader-jiang-zemins-1993-speech-central-military-commission.</u>
- 103 Bush, George, and Ziyang Zhao. "Memorandum of Conversation between George H.W. Bush and Zhao Ziyang," February 26, 1989. Memcons and Telcons, George Bush Presidential Library and Museum. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/133956</u>.
- 104 Dixit, Jyotindra Nath. My South Block Years: Memoirs of a Foreign Secretary. First Edition. New Delhi: UBS Publishers' Distributors Ltd., 1996. 235-237.
- 105 Saran, Shyam. "Chapter 7: The India-China Border Dispute and After." In *How India Sees The World: From Kautilya to the 21st Century*. 123-148. New Delhi: Juggernaut, 2017.
- 106 "U.S. Embassy China Cable 025699, 'ACDA Director Lehman's Beijing Consultations: Non-CWC Topics,' 19 August 1992, Secret, Excised Copy." State Department Freedom of Information Act Release, August 19, 1992. <u>https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB114/chipak-23.pdf</u>.
- 107 Heilmann, Katrin M, and Zukang Sha. "Oral History Interview with Sha Zukang." Interview, November 30, 2016. Contributed to NPIHP by Michal Onderco. History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive. <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/177549</u>.
- 108 Xiaoping, Deng. "First Priority Should Always Be Given To National Sovereignty and Security." The Selected Works of Deng Xiaoping, December 1, 1989. <u>https://dengxiaopingworks.wordpress.com/2013/03/18/</u> <u>first-priority-should-always-be-given-to-national-sovereignty-and-security/</u>.
- 109 Ruixiang, Zheng. "Shifting Obstacles in Sino-Indian Relations." The Pacific Review 6, no. 1 (January 1, 1993): 63–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09512749308719022</u>.
- 110 Gancheng, Zhao. "China-U.S.-India: Is a New Triangle Taking Shape?" China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 02, no. 01 (January 2016): 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/S2377740016500019</u>.
- 111 II Toast by H E President Jiang Zemin of the People's Republic of China at Welcoming Banquet Hosted by President Sharma of the Republic of India, 28 November 1996. (1997). *China Report*, 33(2), 236– 237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/000944559703300210</u>.
- 112 Dixit, Jyotindra Nath. My South Block Years: Memoirs of a Foreign Secretary. First Edition. (New Delhi: UBS Publishers' Distributors Ltd., 1996), 24.

- 113 Gancheng, Zhao. "China-U.S.-India: Is a New Triangle Taking Shape?" China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 02, no. 01 (January 2016): 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/S2377740016500019</u>.
- 114 Ministry of External Affairs. "Joint Statement of the Republic of India and the People's Republic of China," April 11, 2005. <u>https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/6577/</u> Joint Statement of the Republic of India and the Peoples Republic of China.
- 115 Saran, Shyam. "Chapter 7: The India-China Border Dispute and After." In *How India Sees The World: From Kautilya to the 21st Century*. 123-148. New Delhi: Juggernaut, 2017.
- 116 Zhaoxing, Li. "Chapter 7: 99.9% Versus 0.1%." In Untold Stories of My Diplomatic Life, First Edition. 140-152. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press Co. Ltd, 2019.
- 117 Qichen, Qian. Ten Episodes in China's Diplomacy. First Edition. New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2005.
- 118 Zhaoxing, Li. Untold Stories of My Diplomatic Life. First Edition. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press Co. Ltd, 2019. p. 76.
- 119 Qichen, Qian. 2002. "The United States After September 11<sup>th</sup>." In *Ten Episodes in China's Diplomacy*. 315-323. New York: HarperCollins Publishers.
- 120 Jiaxuan, Tang. *Heavy Storm and Gentle Breeze: A Memoir of China's Diplomacy*. First Edition. (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2011), p. 199.
- 121 Zhang, Ketian. "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes." *Journal of Contemporary China*, (June 16, 2022): 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2022.2090081</u>.
- 122 Bingguo, Dai. "Long Xiang Gongwu [The Dragon and Elephant Dancing Together]." In Zhanlue Duihua: Dai Bingguo Huiyi Lu [Strategic Dialogue: Memoirs of Dai Bingguo], 267–96. Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Publishing House], 2016.
- 123 Cheng Ruisheng, "Enhancing Mutual Trust Between India and China," *China International Studies* 21, no. 140 (2010): 140–50.
- 124 Bingguo, Dai. "Long Xiang Gongwu [The Dragon and Elephant Dancing Together]." In Zhanlue Duihua: Dai Bingguo Huiyi Lu [Strategic Dialogue: Memoirs of Dai Bingguo], 267–96. Beijing: Renmin Chubanshe [People's Publishing House], 2016.
- 125 Ye Hailin, "The Influence of Identity Perception Bias on India-China Relations," China-India Dialogue, November 2020.
- 126 Li Jiacheng, "Developing China's Indian Ocean Strategy: Rationale & Prospects," China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 3, no. 4 (2017): 481–97.
- 127 Ling Shengli, "Building a Community of Common Security: China's Approach to Its Neighborhood," *China International Studies* 68 (2018): 44–67.
- 128 Yang Xiaoping "Managing Leadership in Indo-Pacific: The US's Asia Strategy Revisited," *China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies* 3, no. 4 (2017): 463–80.
- 129 Yang Xiaoping "Managing Leadership in Indo-Pacific: The US's Asia Strategy Revisited," China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 3, no. 4 (2017): 463–80.
- 130 Gancheng, Zhao. "China-U.S.-India: Is a New Triangle Taking Shape?" China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 02, no. 01 (January 2016): 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/S2377740016500019</u>.
- 131 Shi Hongyuan, "The Indian Ocean Policy of the Modi Government," *China International Studies* 69 (2018): 86.
- 132 Jinping, Xi. 2013. "Build a New Model of Major-country Relationship Between China and the United States." In *The Governance of China*. Vol 1. 4 vols. 304. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press Co. Ltd.
- 133 Jinping, Xi. 2013. "Build a New Model of Major-country Relationship Between China and the United States." In *The Governance of China*. Vol 1. 4 vols. 304-306. Beijing: Foreign Languages Press Co. Ltd.

- 134 Yi, Wang. "Build a New Type of International Relations Featuring Win-Win Cooperation China's Answer to the Question 'Where Are the International Relations of the 21st Century Heading' By Wang Yi Minister of Foreign Affairs People's Republic of China." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, July 1, 2016. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/wjbz\_663308/2461\_663310/201607/</u> <u>t20160701\_468628.html</u>.
- 135 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. "Interview with China Correspondent of The Hindu by Foreign Minister Wang Yi," June 8, 2014. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/ zyjh\_665391/201406/t20140608\_678171.html</u>.
- 136 Foreign Minister Wang Yi Meets the Press," March 8, 2015. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/wjbz\_663308/2461\_663310/201503/t20150308\_468552.html</u>.
- 137 Conversation between senior Chinese official and the author in April 2017.
- 138 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. "Wang Yi: China and India Should Make Correct Choice in Direction of Bilateral Relations," December 12, 2017. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/gjhdq\_665435/2675\_665437/2711\_663426/2713\_663430/201712/t20171213\_513105.html</u>.
- 139 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. "Wang Yi Meets with Foreign Secretary Vijay Gokhale of India," February 23, 2018. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/gjhdq\_665435/2675\_665437/2</u> 711\_663426/2713\_663430/201802/t20180226\_513115.html.
- 140 World Economic Forum. "President Xi Jinping's Message to The Davos Agenda in Full," January 2022. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2022/01/</u> address-chinese-president-xi-jinping-2022-world-economic-forum-virtual-session/.
- 141 World Economic Forum. "President Xi Jinping's Message to The Davos Agenda in Full," January 2022. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2022/01/</u> <u>address-chinese-president-xi-jinping-2022-world-economic-forum-virtual-session/.</u>
- 142 Xu Jian, "China's Major Country Diplomacy and Sino-Indian Relations," *China International Studies* 70, no. 37 (2018): 41–42.
- 143 Patranobis, Sutirtho. "'Hope India Continues to Follow an Independent Foreign Policy': China." *Hindustan Times*. July 22, 2020, sec. India News. <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/hope-india-continues-to-follow-an-independent-foreign-policy-china/story-URH1Hs7fnfQ8aqWp8vvjGJ.html</u>.
- 144 Zhang Jiadong, "Are US and India Already in Quasi-Military Alliance?," Huanqiu Shibao, October 30, 2020.
- 145 Rong Ying, "The Modi Doctrine & the Future of India-China Relations," *China International Studies*, no. 26 (2018): 26–43.
- 146 Ye Hailin, "The Influence of Identity Perception Bias on India-China Relations," China-India Dialogue, November 2020.
- 147 Zhang, Ketian. "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes." *Journal of Contemporary China*, (June 16, 2022): 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2022.2090081</u>.
- 148 Pu, Xiaoyu. "The Status Dilemma in World Politics: An Anatomy of the China–India Asymmetrical Rivalry." *The Chinese Journal of International Politics* 15, no. 3 (September 1, 2022): 227–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cjip/poac015</u>.
- 149 Zhang, Ketian. "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes." Journal of Contemporary China, (June 16, 2022): 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2022.2090081</u>.
- 150 Krishnan, Ananth. "China Defends Move to Block Listing of Lashkar Terrorist." *The Hindu*. September 19, 2022, sec. World. <u>https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/china-defends-move-to-block-listing-of-lashkar-terrorist/article65909715.ece</u>.
- 151 Zhang, Ketian. "Explaining Chinese Military Coercion in Sino-Indian Border Disputes." Journal of Contemporary China, (June 16, 2022): 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2022.2090081</u>.
- 152 Srinivasan, Meera, and Ananth Krishnan. "Chinese Vessel Yuan Wang 5 Reaches Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port." *The Hindu*. August 16, 2022, sec. World. <u>https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/chinese-vessel-reaches-sri-lankas-hambantota-port/article65774283.ece</u>.

- 153 The Times of India. "'Quad' Move Will Dissipate like Sea Foam: China," March 8, 2018. <u>https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/china/quad-move-will-dissipate-like-sea-foam-china/articleshow/63221055.cms</u>.
- 154 Hailin, Ye. "The Influence of Identity Politics on the Prospects of Sino-Indian Relations." *Indian Ocean Economic and Political Review*, no. 3 (2020): 1–12.
- 155 Yi, Wang. "Speech by Foreign Minister Wang Yi at the Opening of Symposium on International Developments and China's Diplomacy in 2017." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 10, 2017. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/zyjh\_665391/201712/</u> <u>t20171210\_678651.html</u>.
- 156 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. "Wang Yi: China and India Should Stick to Long-Term Perspective, Win-Win Mentality and Cooperative Posture," March 25, 2022. <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202203/t20220326\_10656095.html</u>.

## **Carnegie India**

Founded in 2016, Carnegie India, based in New Delhi, is part of a robust global network that includes over 150 scholars in more than twenty countries around the world. The center focuses primarily on three interrelated programs: technology and society, political economy, and security studies. Led by Indian experts with decades of international and domestic policy experience, Carnegie India engages with governments, policymakers, academics, students, industries, practitioners, and civil society to provide insightful and fresh analysis on India's pressing challenges and the rising role of India in the world.

## **Carnegie Endowment for International Peace**

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers around the world. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.



CarnegieIndia.org